SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th FEBUARY 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Anderson,   Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr L Hungin.
In attendance: Mr P Newton, Mrs K Hawes, Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). Mr I Hawes and District Councillor S Patel attended part of the meeting.
I. OPEN SESSION: A resident asked who should be contacted when someone contravenes a planning application.  If there are concerns that a planning application or subsequent condition has been breached then Chiltern District Council’s (CDC) Planning Enforcement Team should be advised.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Westlake.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the January meeting were approved by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Norton.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· It was previously agreed to fell the ash tree at the entrance of the cemetery as disease was found at the base of the double stemmed trunk. A quotation for this work was approved.  The contractor has submitted an application with Chiltern District Council’s Tree Officer so that this work can be carried out as the wood is subject to a Tree Preservation Order.  If approved the work has been provisionally booked for early March. 
· The ash trees on the allotment boundary with the Scouts have been professionally inspected and no issues were found.  Contact will be made with the new Scout Leader to discuss the boundary trees.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· The Pavilion Fire Safety notices have been inspected and there are no changes necessary.
· A low hanging branch on an oak tree near the football pitch has been trimmed.
· Cllr Anderson agreed to represent the Parish Council for the Remembrance Day Service discussion with the churches.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Anderson)
· The equestrian livery area for planning application PL/18/4539/EU for a Certificate of lawfulness for existing use of commercial equestrian livery at Manor Farm Livery Stables, School Lane, has now been reduced and the certificate of lawfulness has been issued.
· The Health and Safety Policy will be discussed at the June meeting.
· The broken bollard at Jubilee Hall has been replaced.
· The ground screw, which has been installed for the Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign (MVAS) , requires extra holes to be drilled in order for the sign to be directed at the correct position for oncoming traffic. The company responsible have been informed.  (Action – Clerk)

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Hungin will complete the January inspection.  Cllr Thomas will carry out the February inspection.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Thomas)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The updated list has been circulated to all Councillors,
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: Cllr Anderson declared an interest about the rental rates for the Adult Football Team.
V. Correspondence:  
· Cllr Forsaith submitted his resignation.  Notification has been sent to CDC and the casual vacancy position has been advertised from 23rd January on the noticeboard and website. 

· The pre-renewal letter from Parish Council Insurers Came & Co has been sent to all Councillors for comment.  It was agreed that the MVAS and Outdoor Gym equipment should be added to the policy. (Action – Clerk)
· The Bucks County Council Rights of Way Improvement Plan consultation has been completed online.

· Rialtas have sent through the Year End Accounts preparation work that is required for the financial year end will be completed and returned by 9th March.  Their year-end visit will be on 29th April 2019. (Cllr Davison-Oakley, Clerk)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £4,299.05
Income received:-




   
     £5,301.00

The closing bank balances at 1st February 2019 totalled:-        £53,357.23
Section 137 payment – The new Christmas tree lights costing £60.00 were recorded as an S137 payment.
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  Concerns about the large conifers growing at the junction of Cherrywood Close and Orchard Road have been raised by Church Road residents.  Finding details of ownership for the land has been difficult as the area is unregistered.  Bucks County Council have been contacted for advice.  (Action – Clerk)
Permitted

PL/18/4576/TP
6 Raeside Close, Seer Green, HP9 2UB

Oak (T1) - height reduction by 4-5m and crown clean to remove all dead, diseased and broken branches larger than 2cm in diameter.

PL/18/4452/FA
Blue Close, 35 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YN

Part two storey, part single storey side and first floor front extensions.

PL/18/4425/TP
Wildwoods, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Felling of three birches and a beech, pollarding of a beech and coppicing of a beech - all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

Lawfulness Development Certificate Issued

PL/18/4539/EU 
Manor Farm, Livery Stables, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YE

Lawful development certificate for an existing use or operation or activity including those in breach of a planning condition. 

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. LONG TERM PLAN: The planned expenditure of earmarked reserves for 2019 – 2022 was reviewed and agreed.  In 2019/20 it is planned that £3,000 will be spent on upgrading streetlights to LED and a further £3,000 will be spent on necessary tree work.
ii. CONTRACTS AND RATES: Following quotations it was agreed to proceed with the following contractors for 2019/20.  Mr D Horgan will look after general grounds maintenance of the areas not covered by the contract with Amersham Town Council.  Mr Cook will continue with fortnightly litter clearance, playground equipment and outdoor fitness equipment inspections.  (Action – Clerk)  The cemetery fees were reviewed and were noted that they continue to be the lowest fees in the area.  It was agreed to increase them by 10% (to the nearest £10) from April 2019. (Action – Clerk)  The rate increase for the Montessori Nursery School was increased with the budget and the owner has been informed. It was agreed not to increase the charges for Seer Green United, the Adult football team or hire of the Pavilion.
Cllr Holder left the meeting

iii. RISK ASSESSMENT: The annual risk assessment was reviewed and it was agreed that a medium term plan was not required and the long term plan would now be referred to as planned expenditure of earmarked reserves.  (Action – Clerk)  Following the agreed change the risk assessment was updated and approved.
iv. STANDING ORDERS/FINANCIAL REGULATIONS: The standing orders and the financial regulations were circulated to all Councillors and reviewed.  There were no changes to the Standing Orders which were approved.  The Financial Regulations section on contracts was revised and the regulations were updated and approved.
v. OUTDOOR FITNESS EQUIPMENT: A snagging meeting had been held with Fresh Air Fitness.  It was agreed that three pieces of equipment will be moved so that they are positioned in a straight line.  An extra area of surfacing will be added and all of the caps will be replaced.  The work will be carried out when the Recreation Ground is firm as they will need to access the Recreation Ground with their vehicles.  A bench and noticeboard from Earth Anchors were agreed for submission to County Councillor Tim Butcher for a grant from his community fund.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The noticeboard will fit 6 A4 sheets covering safety, four different workout routines and information on who funded the equipment.   The board will include a header.  An official opening will be held once the installation is complete.
Cllr Davison-Oakley left the meeting.
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: New kitchen equipment has been purchased after an extensive clear out and clean by Mrs Norton and Cllr Norton who were thanked for their excellent work.   The potholes in the car park have been filled and the bollard reinstated.  The hall roof had leaked during the recent snow.  The area affected was cleared of moss and the tiles reinstated.  The roof will be monitored.  Work to the electronic shutters will be completed over the half term holidays.  The work will be checked by a qualified electrician.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  The holly in Green Wood has been cleared.  The work included the removal of trees marked for felling by the Chilterns Woodland Project.   Mr Hawes kindly agreed to tie up the bottom of the cricket nets so that the wildlife does not get trapped.  The mud on the car park will be monitored.  A large stretch of hedging and trees had been cleared from the rear boundary of the allotments.  This work was carried out without the consent of the Parish Council as per the tenancy agreement. The matter will be discussed further with Cllr Westlake (who is the Councillor liaison for the allotments) and the best way to proceed will be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The Recreation Ground car park fence had been damaged.  A local contractor will be asked to repair the damage.  (Action – Clerk)  
X.
information items:  No matters arising. 
The meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th March 2019, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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